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AGENDA 
INFRASTRUCTURE, COMMUNITY AND 
RECREATION COMMITTEE 
11 JUNE 2019 
 
MEMBERSHIP: Councillors J Diffey, V Etheridge, D Grant, D Gumley, A 
Jones, S Lawrence, G Mohr, K Parker, J Ryan and B Shields. 
 

 
 The meeting is scheduled to commence at  . 
 

Page 
 
  
ICRC19/33 REPORT OF THE INFRASTRUCTURE, COMMUNITY AND 

RECREATION COMMITTEE - MEETING 13 MAY 2019 (ID19/639) 3 
The Committee had before it the report of the Infrastructure, 
Community and Recreation Committee meeting held 13 May 2019.  
 
 

ICRC19/34 PROPOSED SCHOOL BUS ZONE -  SKILL SET SENIOR COLLEGE AND 
CENTRAL WEST  LEADERSHIP ACADEMY BULTJE STREET DUBBO 
(ID19/710) 11 
The Committee had before it the report dated 3 June 2019 from 
the Senior Traffic Engineer regarding Proposed School Bus Zone -  
Skill Set Senior College and Central West  Leadership Academy 
Bultje Street Dubbo. 
 
 

ICRC19/35 CHANGE TO ON-STREET PARKING - CHURCH STREET DUBBO 
(ID19/711) 16 
The Committee had before it the report dated 3 June 2019 from 
the Manager Infrastructure Strategy regarding Change to On-street 
Parking - Church Street Dubbo. 
 
 

ICRC19/36 DUBBO REGIONAL SPORTS COUNCIL PLAYING FIELD 
IMPROVEMENT FUND - DUBBO AND DISTRICT FOOTBALL 
ASSOCIATION AND DUBBO TOUCH ASSOCIATION (ID19/602) 21 
The Committee had before it the report dated 17 May 2019 from 
the Recreation Coordinator regarding Dubbo Regional Sports 
Council Playing Field Improvement Fund - Dubbo and District 
Football Association and Dubbo Touch Association. 
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ICRC19/37 FEASIBILITY STUDY FOR A MUSIC BOWL AND ASSOCIATED 

STRUCTURES WITHIN SIR RODEN CUTLER PARK (ID19/705) 25 
The Committee had before it the report dated 31 May 2019 from 
the Horticulture and Landcare Asset Coordinator regarding 
Feasibility Study for a Music Bowl and Associated Structures within 
Sir Roden Cutler Park. 
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Report of the Infrastructure, Community 
and Recreation Committee - meeting 13 
May 2019 

         
 

AUTHOR: Administration Officer - Governance 
REPORT DATE: 23 May 2019 

 
 

 
The Committee had before it the report of the Infrastructure, Community and Recreation 
Committee meeting held 13 May 2019. 
 
 

RECOMMENDATION  
 
That the report of the Infrastructure, Community and Recreation Committee meeting held 
on 13 May 2019, be noted. 
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REPORT 
INFRASTRUCTURE, COMMUNITY AND 
RECREATION COMMITTEE 
13 MAY 2019 

 
 
 

 
PRESENT: Councillors V Etheridge, D Grant, D Gumley, A Jones, G Mohr, K Parker, J Ryan and 
B Shields. 
 
ALSO IN ATTENDANCE: 
The Chief Executive Officer (C Devitt), the Executive Manager Governance and Internal 
Control, the Manager Governance Operations, the Director Corporate Services, the Corporate 
Asset Specialist, the Director Economic Development and Business (J Howard), the 
Communications Coordinator, the Director Planning and Environment, the Technical Support 
Contractor and the Director Community and Recreation. 
 
Councillor B Shields assumed chairmanship of the meeting. 
 
The proceedings of the meeting commenced at 5.32pm. 
    
 
ICRC19/22 REPORT OF THE INFRASTRUCTURE, COMMUNITY AND RECREATION 

COMMITTEE - MEETING 8 APRIL 2019 (ID19/473) 
The Committee had before it the report of the Infrastructure, Community and Recreation 
Committee meeting held 8 April 2019. 
 
Moved by Councillor V Etheridge and seconded by Councillor K Parker 
 
MOTION 
 
That the report of the Infrastructure, Community and Recreation Committee meeting held 
on 8 April 2019, be noted. 

CARRIED 
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ICRC19/23 CONSTRUCTION OF AMENITIES BLOCK IN CHURCH STREET, DUBBO (ID19/479) 
The Committee had before it the report dated 23 April 2019 from the Senior Projects 
Engineer regarding Construction of Amenities Block in Church Street, Dubbo. 
 
Moved by Councillor J Ryan and seconded by Councillor V Etheridge 
 
MOTION 
 
That Location 1 (Orientation 1) be accepted as the preferred option for the accessible 
amenities that are to be constructed in Church Street. 

CARRIED 
 
As one or more Councillors voted against the motion, in accordance with Clause (b)(iv)(2) of 
Council’s Code of Meeting Practice, the following votes were recorded: 
 

FOR AGAINST 
Councillor Etheridge Councillor Grant 
Councillor Gumley Councillor Mohr 
Councillor Jones Councillor Parker 
Councillor Ryan  
Councillor Shields  
Total (5) Total (3) 

 
 
ICRC19/24 PARKING RESTRICTION - HAMPDEN STREET, DUBBO (ID19/529) 
The Committee had before it the report dated 30 April 2019 from the Senior Traffic Engineer 
regarding Parking Restriction - Hampden Street, Dubbo. 
 
Moved by Councillor V Etheridge and seconded by Councillor D Gumley 
 
MOTION 
 
That a 15 minute time restricted parking zone be implemented in Hampden Street, 
encompassing two car parking spaces, in front of the Road and Maritime Services office 
entry, as detailed on Council’s plan TM 7287. 

CARRIED 
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ICRC19/25 PARKING RESTRICTION - WHYLANDRA STREET, DUBBO (ID19/530) 
The Committee had before it the report dated 30 April 2019 from the Senior Traffic Engineer 
regarding Parking Restriction - Whylandra Street, Dubbo. 
 
Moved by Councillor A Jones and seconded by Councillor V Etheridge 
 
MOTION 
 
That the proposed new No Stopping zones adjacent to the two existing refuge islands and 
adjustments to the existing night time no parking restrictions at the southern end of 
Whylandra Street between Minore Road and  Gowrie street be implemented in accordance 
with Road and Maritime Services Plan DS2018/001538 - RF-0002. 

CARRIED 
 
ICRC19/26 2019 DUBBO STAMPEDE RUNNING FESTIVAL - TEMPORARY ROAD CLOSURE 

(ID19/531) 
The Committee had before it the report dated 30 April 2019 from the Senior Traffic Engineer 
regarding 2019 Dubbo Stampede Running Festival - Temporary Road Closure. 
 
Moved by Councillor D Grant and seconded by Councillor A Jones 
 
MOTION 
 
1. That the application of the Dubbo Running Festival Committee Incorporated be 

approved for the undertaking of the Dubbo Stampede Running Event on Sunday 
25 August 2019, between 6.15 am and 1.00 pm, on condition of the NSW Police 
Service, Roads and Maritime Services and subject to the following conditions of 
Dubbo Regional Council: 
a. A temporary road closure will be implemented between 6.15 am and 10.15 am 

in Obley Road, commencing on the southern side of Taronga Western Plains Zoo 
access south to the intersection of Camp Road, including the implementation of 
a Traffic Control Plan and detour via the Newell Highway and Camp Road 
Intersection. ‘Zoo local traffic’ access only will be available at the intersection of 
the Newell Highway and Obley Road. 

b. That temporary road closures be implemented between 6.15 am and 12.00 
noon in Tamworth Street, west from the intersection of South Street, to its 
conclusion. 

c. The submissions of a Traffic Management and Traffic Control Plan to Council for 
approval in accordance with Australian Standard 1742.3 and the Roads and 
Maritime Services Guide to Traffic Control at Worksites, prepared by an 
accredited person. Council’s Traffic Control Plan TM 7052 is to be implemented 
for the event. 

d. The concurrence of Transport for NSW, Special Events and Operational Planning 
- Transport Management Centre for the implementation of event and detour of 
Obley Road signage on the Newell Highway. 

e. Traffic controllers and trained course marshals are to be provided at all road 
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closure points and other locations as identified in the Event Management Plan 
with restricted access only to emergency and authorised vehicles. All traffic 
controllers are to be specifically authorised for the event with current Roads 
and Maritime Services certification. 

f. Council’s Executive Manager Governance and Internal Control must sight a copy 
of the current Public Liability Insurance Policy, for a minimum amount of $20 
million, on which Dubbo Regional Council, Roads and Maritime Services and 
NSW Police Force are specifically noted to be indemnified against any action 
resulting from the event.  

g. The applicant is responsible for the provision of all traffic control required for 
the event in accordance with the Traffic Control Plan.  

h. The applicant is responsible for all costs associated with the placement of a 
public notification and advice to the residents within the closed and affected 
roads, prior to the event advising of the 2019 Dubbo Stampede Running 
Festival.  

i. All traffic advisory signs shall be placed in accordance with the approved Traffic 
Control Plan and the Traffic and Event Management Plan.  

j. The NSW Police Service consent and conditions for the running of the event as 
considered necessary.  

k. The applicant is to provide Council with a signed and dated copy of the Traffic 
and Event Management Plan. 

l. The applicant is to submit to Council a marked up plan with details of on road 
warning signage in Macquarie Street. 

m. The applicant is to submit to Council all the appropriate documentation 
required, accepting the above terms and conditions, before final approval will 
be granted. 

n. All costs associated with implementing these event conditions are to be met by 
the Event Organiser. 

o. That in the event of the Tamworth Street footbridge being closed to flooding, 
the ‘Contingency Plan’ as detailed in the Event and Traffic Management Plan, 
shall be invoked requiring the closure of Tamworth and South Streets, and the 
use of Huckel Street in accordance with Appendix 7, 8 and 9 of the Traffic 
Management Plan and the Traffic Control Plan TM 7052, Sheet 3. 

CARRIED 
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ICRC19/27 DIRECTIONAL SIGNAGE - RHINO LODGE - CAMP ROAD DUBBO (ID19/543) 
The Committee had before it the report dated 1 May 2019 from the Senior Traffic Engineer 
regarding Directional Signage - Rhino Lodge - Camp Road Dubbo. 
 
Moved by Councillor G Mohr and seconded by Councillor D Grant 
 
MOTION 
 
That Council approve the inclusion of the Rhino Lodge, as a Service accommodation facility, 
and it be included in Councils existing Directional Signs Policy and that directional signs be 
installed in Obley Road on the existing Western Plains Tourist Circuit attraction reassurance 
directional sign south of the Newell Highway intersection and at the intersection of Obley 
and Camp Roads. 

CARRIED 
 
Councillor J Ryan declared a non-pecuniary, less than significant interest in the matter now 
before the Committee and left the room and was out of sight during the Committee’s 
consideration of this matter. The reason for such interest is that Councillor J Ryan owns land 
on Camp Road. 
 
 
ICRC19/28 WINDSOR PARADE POCKET PARK - COMMUNITY CONSULTATION (ID19/499) 
The Committee had before it the report dated 28 April 2019 from the Manager Recreation 
and Open Space regarding Windsor Parade Pocket Park - Community Consultation. 
 
Moved by Councillor D Grant and seconded by Councillor V Etheridge 
 
MOTION 
 
1. That the report by the Manager Recreation and Open Space dated 28 April 2019 be 

noted. 
2. That the Windsor Parade Pocket Park Masterplan be adopted in principle. 
3. That to increase the level of native plantings in the Windsor Parade Pocket Park, 

consideration by the Street Tree Advisory Committee be given to alternate plantings 
of Angophora floribunda (Rough-barked Apple) and the London Plane Tree (Platanus 
x hybrid) along the pathway. 

4. That if the alternate planting proposal is adopted, the Windsor Parade Pocket Park 
Masterplan be amended without the need to come back through to Council. 

CARRIED 
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ICRC19/29 DUBBO PUBLIC OPEN SPACE MASTERPLAN 2018 - COMMUNITY 

CONSULTATION (ID19/500) 
The Committee had before it the report dated 28 April 2019 from the Manager Recreation 
and Open Space regarding Dubbo Public Open Space Masterplan 2018 - Community 
Consultation. 
 
Moved by Councillor G Mohr and seconded by Councillor J Ryan 
 
MOTION 
 
1. That the report by the Manager Recreation and Open Space dated 28 April 2019 be 

noted. 
2. That the amended Dubbo Open Space Masterplan 2018 be adopted. 

CARRIED 
 
ICRC19/30 PLACING AN AMENITY VALUE ON PUBLIC TREES (ID19/502) 
The Committee had before it the report dated 29 April 2019 from the Manager Recreation 
and Open Space regarding Placing an Amenity Value on Public Trees. 
 
Moved by Councillor J Ryan and seconded by Councillor V Etheridge 
 
MOTION 
 
1. That the report of the Manager Recreation and Open Space dated 29 April 2019 be 

noted. 
2. That the proposed Tree Amenity Valuation Calculation, that was accepted by the 

Street Tree Advisory Committee at its April 2019 meeting, be adopted and 
implemented from 1 July 2019. 

3. That the proposal of implementing the Tree Amenity Valuation on Public Trees be 
placed on public exhibition for 28 days to enable the community to provide comment. 

4. That following the public exhibition period, a further report be submitted to Council 
for consideration. 

CARRIED 
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ICRC19/31 CBD WALKING TRAIL AND BELL RIVER PEDESTRIAN BRIDGE, WELLINGTON 

(ID19/528) 
The Committee had before it the report dated 29 April 2019 from the Manager Recreation 
and Open Space regarding CBD Walking Trail and Bell River Pedestrian Bridge, Wellington. 
 
Moved by Councillor A Jones and seconded by Councillor D Grant 
 
MOTION 
 
1. That the report from the Manager Recreation and Open Space, dated 29 April 2019, 

be noted. 
2. That a land acquisition policy for river front land along the Bell and Macquarie rivers 

in Wellington be developed to enable Council to investigate future land purchases, as 
either full allotments or as easements, as they become available to provide a 
continuous river corridor within the Wellington urban area. 

3. That following the development of a draft River Land Acquisition Policy for Wellington 
that it is tabled at a Councillor Workshop for further discussion, before advancing to 
Council for consideration and adoption. 

CARRIED 
   
ICRC19/32 LEAVE OF ABSENCE 
Requests for leave of absence were received from Councillors J Diffey and S Lawrence who 
were absent from the meeting due to the personal reasons. 
 
Moved by Councillor A Jones and seconded by Councillor D Grant 
 
MOTION 
 
That such requests for leave of absence be accepted and Councillors J Diffey and S 
Lawrence be granted leave of absence from this meeting. 

CARRIED 
 
The meeting closed at 5.54pm. 
 
 
 
............................................................................... 
CHAIRMAN 
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REPORT: Proposed School Bus Zone -  Skill 
Set Senior College and Central West  
Leadership Academy Bultje Street Dubbo 

AUTHOR: Senior Traffic Engineer 
REPORT DATE: 3 June 2019 
TRIM REFERENCE: ID19/710         

 
EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 
 
This report deals with a proposed new Bus zone in Bultje Street to facilitate the recently 
established Skillset Senior College (SSC) and the proposed relocation of the Central West 
Leadership Academy (CWLA) from the Wingewarra Street site, adjacent the Community Arts 
Centre of the Western Plains Cultural Centre to the Fitzroy street TAFE Campus. 
 
The Principal of CWLA has recently advised Council of the Academy’s impending relocation to 
Fitzroy Street TAFE for Term 3, 2019. Skillset Senior College commenced at the start of the 
2019 school year. A new ‘School Bus’ zone is required to facilitate the transport needs of 
primary and secondary school students. Primary school children must be set down along the 
school frontage. The Roads and Maritime Services (RMS) is proceeding with the 
implementation of a ‘School Speed; zone. A non-standard ‘School Speed’ zone time 
restriction will apply due to a difference in the afternoon finish times of both schools. The 
CWLA and SSC will both operate from the site, and have a lease with TAFE until the end of 
2021.  
 
An investigation, in consultation with the Manager Dubbo Buslines, has considered that a 
Bus zone should be located adjacent the school frontage in Bultje Street. The Fitzroy Street 
frontage is unsuitable due to the pedestrian and vehicle conflict with the existing entry/exit 
driveways, limited kerbside availability and three healthy adjacent Jacaranda trees. The on-
street parking condition in Bultje Street is parallel with a 6 m wide parking lane and can 
support a Bus zone adjacent a side access gate. The ‘School Speed’ zone would operate 
during the non-standard times of 8.00 am to 9.30 am and 2.00 pm to 4.00 pm.  
 
The parking lane facilitates a stand of Kurrajong trees and one tree will need to be removed 
for bus access. The tree, as recorded in Council’s Tree Registry, is in poor condition with a life 
expectancy of less than five years. A separate report recommending approval is being 
presented to the Street Tree Advisory Committee meeting to be held on 4 June 2019. 
 
With the relocation of the CWLA there will be the need to withdraw the existing ‘School 
Speed’ zone and ‘Bus’ zone at the previous site in Wingewarra Street, adjacent the 
Community Arts Centre of the Western Plains Cultural Centre, and reinstate parallel parking. 
The RMS will request Council to remove the existing ‘School Speed’ zone. 
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It is recommended that subject to the removal of one tree that a new ‘Bus’ zone be 
established in Bultje Street adjacent the TAFE to ensure the safe and efficient delivery of the 
school bus services to the new Skillset Senior College and Central West Leadership Academy 
in accordance with Council’s Plan TM 7295 and that the existing Bus zone in Wingewarra 
Street be removed and reinstated as parallel parking. 
  
FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS 
 
For Council’s responsibility the allocation of funds will be made available from the Minor 
Traffic Improvements Vote – Signs and Markings, within the Traffic Management Function.  
 
The RMS will be responsible for the costs associated with the removal of the existing ‘School’ 
zone at the Wingewarra Street site and reinstatement of the new ‘School’ zone at the Fitzroy 
Street site. 
 
POLICY IMPLICATIONS 
 
There are no policy implications arising from this report. 
 
RECOMMENDATION TO THE LOCAL TRAFFIC COMMITTEE 
 
1. That a Bus zone be implemented in Bultje Street to facilitate the new Skillset Senior 

College and Central West Leadership Academy within the Fitzroy Street TAFE in 
accordance with Council’s Plan TM 7295.  

2. That the existing Bus zone in Wingewarra Street adjacent the Community Arts Centre 
of the Western Plains Cultural Centre be removed and reinstated as parallel parking.  

 
LOCAL TRAFFIC COMMITTEE CONSIDERATION 
 
This matter was considered by the Local Traffic Committee at its meeting held on Monday, 3 
June 2019. The Committee had unanimous support in the adoption of the recommendation. 
 
 

RECOMMENDATION 
 
1. That a Bus zone be implemented in Bultje Street to facilitate the new Skillset Senior 

College and Central West Leadership Academy within the Fitzroy Street TAFE in 
accordance with Council’s Plan TM 7295.  

2. That the existing Bus zone in Wingewarra Street adjacent the Community Arts Centre 
of the Western Plains Cultural Centre be removed and reinstated as parallel parking.  

 
 

Dennis Valantine 
Senior Traffic Engineer  
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REPORT 
 
The Central West Leadership Academy (CWLA) was established at the commencement of the 
2018 school year within the Community Arts Centre of the Western Plains Cultural Centre in 
Wingewarra Street. A ‘School Speed’ zone and ‘Bus’ zone were also implemented in 
Wingewarra Street to facilitate the delivery of students to the Academy. The Principal of the 
CWLA has recently advised Council that the Academy will be relocating to the Fitzroy Street 
TAFE Campus and commencing operations in Term 3 2019. The first School Bus will be 
operational from Monday 23 July 2019. 
 
Additionally, at the commencement of the 2019 school year a new Skillset Senior College 
(SSC) commenced operations at the TAFE Campus. Both the Academy and College have a 
lease arrangement with TAFE until the end of 2021, with the expectation that it would be 
extended. The SSC will initially cater for year 10 students gradually progressing to year 12 
over three years with the expectation to accommodate up to 100 students. The CWLA will 
have been operational for some 17 months. 
 
To maintain a road safe environment for the Academy and College, the Roads and Maritime 
Services (RMS) are progressing with the introduction of a ‘School Speed’ zone in Fitzroy Street 
and Bultje Street, with Council to undertake the installation. A new School Bus zone is 
required to provide transport services for the secondary and primary school aged students. It 
is a requirement that the school bus service for primary school students set down and pick up 
adjacent the school frontage. The TAFE site is located on the intersection of Fitzroy Street and 
Bultje Street with a dual driveway access to Fitzroy Street and a pedestrian access gate in 
Bultje Street. Discussions have been held with the Manager Dubbo Bus Lines on the school 
bus services to the TAFE. Fitzroy Street is currently used as a commercial bus route in a south-
bound direction only with a limited school bus service in both directions.  
 
The Fitzroy Street frontage to TAFE has been determined as unsuitable for bus access as a 
consequence of the pedestrian and vehicle conflict with the entry and exit off street car park 
driveways (11 m apart), restricted kerbside availability and three adjacent mature and 
healthy Jacaranda trees in the parking lane. Bultje Street is suitable to accommodate a Bus 
zone and provides direct access to the TAFE pedestrian access gate. The kerbside parking lane 
is 6 m wide and supports a stand of five Kurrajong trees between Fitzroy Street and George 
Street. In order to install the ‘Bus’ zone one tree will have to be removed. A 22.5 m school bus 
zone can be achieved between the two adjoining trees. A review of Council’s Tree Register 
reveals that in 2012 the tree (No 2747) was in poor health with a fair to poor structure and 
useful life expectancy less than five years. The tree is significantly smaller than the remaining 
four trees. A separate report recommending its removal is being presented to the Street Tree 
Advisory Committee Meeting scheduled for 4 June 2019.   
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There are variable school finish times with CWLA at 2.15 pm and SSC at 3.15 pm. The RMS 
have advised that there will be a non-standard ‘School Speed’ zone implemented operating 
between 8.00 am to 9.30 am and 2.00 pm to 4.00 pm. The RMS will be responsible for the 
‘School Speed’ zone with Council undertaking the installation, with the exception of the 
flashing lights. With the relocation of the CWLA to the TAFE site there will be the requirement 
to remove the existing School Bus zone in Wingewarra Street adjacent the Community Arts 
Centre of the Western Plains Cultural Centre and reinstate it as parallel parking. The 
Wingewarra Street ‘School Speed’ zone will also need to be removed with the RMS 
requesting Council’s assistance with this work. All works associated with the ‘School Speed’ 
zones will be funded by the RMS with Council responsible for the ‘Bus’ zones. 
 
Council’s Plan TM 7295 attached to the report (Appendix 1) details the ‘School Bus’ zone 
proposal. 

 
It is recommended that a ‘School Bus’ zone be implemented in Bultje Street to facilitate the 
new Skillset Senior College and Central West Leadership Academy within the Fitzroy Street 
TAFE in accordance with Council’s Plan TM 7295 and that the existing ‘School Bus’ zone in 
Wingewarra Street adjacent the Community Arts Centre of the Western Plains Cultural Centre 
be removed and reinstated as parallel parking.  
 
 
 

Appendices: 
1⇩  Central West Leadership Academy - Bus Zone - TM 7295   
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REPORT: Change to On-street Parking - 
Church Street Dubbo 

AUTHOR: Manager Infrastructure Strategy 
REPORT DATE: 3 June 2019 
TRIM REFERENCE: ID19/711         

 
EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 
 
Council has a strategy included in the 2017/2020 Disability Inclusion Action Plan to ensure 
that “Dubbo Regional Council is a more liveable community for people with a disability.”  To 
assist in facilitating this strategy Council will be constructing an accessible amenities block in 
Church Street Dubbo. The facility was supported unanimously by Council’s Disability 
Inclusion Technical Panel at its meeting on 12 February 2019. 
 
The selected location is in Church Street, on the eastern side of the Cyril Flood Rotunda. It 
has been determined that Church Street is the ideal placement, due to its proximity to the 
CBD and the fact that it is centralised. At Council’s Infrastructure, Community and Recreation 
Committee meeting on 13 May 2019, the location for the amenities block was selected and 
approved. 
 
Following further detailed design, the chosen location for the toilet block requires that the 
footpath area at the Rotunda be extended east. To allow delivery vehicles and garbage trucks 
to safely manoeuvre around the cul-de-sac the road and parking need to be adjusted 
accordingly. 
 
The existing taxi zone and loading zone are retained. Two centre-road parks (including one 
disabled car space) and two on-street parks are affected. The disabled car park becomes a 
kerbside parallel park on the southern side of Church Street, whilst two centre parks can be 
gained further east. Therefore there is a net loss of one car park, which is considered 
acceptable based on Parking Counts undertaken by Council staff. 
 
During community consultation for the toilet, a suggestion was made by a nearby Café owner 
to incorporate one, fifteen minute, timed park to allow for customers to park and order a 
take away coffee/pick up lunch from a nearby takeaway restaurant. Whilst not included with 
this Plan, it is something the Committee could consider for inclusion. 
 
This report seeks to have the proposed changes to parking approved to allow the 
construction of the accessible amenities facility. 
 
FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS 
 
The cost for all associated works is included as part of the project budget. Dubbo Regional 
Council is in receipt of $245,000 under the Drought Communities Programme (DCP) 
Extension. Council has also allocated $200,000 towards the project. 
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POLICY IMPLICATIONS 
 
There are no policy implications arising from this report. 
 
RECOMMENDATION TO THE LOCAL TRAFFIC COMMITTEE 
 
That the proposed changes to parking in Church Street Dubbo, as detailed in this report, be 
implemented to facilitate the construction of an accessible amenities block.  
 
LOCAL TRAFFIC COMMITTEE CONSIDERATION 
 
This matter was considered by the Local Traffic Committee at its meeting held on Monday, 3 
June 2019. The Committee had unanimous support in the adoption of the recommendation. 
 
 
 

RECOMMENDATION 
 
That the proposed changes to parking in Church Street Dubbo, as detailed in this report, be 
implemented to facilitate the construction of an accessible amenities block.  
 
 

Stephen Howlett 
Manager Infrastructure Strategy  
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BACKGROUND 
 
At its Ordinary Meeting held on 28 August 2017, Council adopted the 2017/2020 Dubbo 
Regional Council Disability Inclusion Action Plan. 
 
The 2017/2020 Dubbo Regional Council Disability Inclusion Action Plan has a strategy that 
“Dubbo Regional Council is a more liveable community for people with a disability.” Dubbo 
Regional Council has since determined that an integral component of achieving this strategy 
is to construct an accessible amenities block in a centralised area for the utilisation by people 
with a disability.  
 
The project is being funded by a $245,000 grant from the Australian Governments Drought 
Communities Programme Extension, which needs to be expended by 28 June 2019. The 
remaining $200,000 required for the project is being provided from Council’s Disability Access 
Infrastructure Replacement funds, and needs to be expended prior to 31 August 2019. 
 
A Concept Plan was presented to Council’s Disability Inclusion Technical Panel meeting on 
12 February 2019, and the Committee unanimously supported the project.  
 
The location of the amenities block was approved by Council at the Infrastructure, 
Community and Recreation Committee meeting held on 13 May 2019.  The amenities will be 
located on the eastern side of the Cyril Flood Rotunda in Church Street Dubbo.   
 
REPORT 
 
Following detailed design of the facility, it is necessary to extend the existing paved 
pedestrian mall approximately 5 metres east, eliminating the need for users to interact with 
vehicular traffic.  Other factors which influenced the choice of location include the extent of 
underground services surrounding the Rotunda and the interaction with the existing outdoor 
dining environment. To allow the amenities block to be installed in this location the road and 
parking need to be adjusted, to allow delivery vehicles and garbage trucks to safely 
manoeuvre around the cul-de-sac. 
 
The proposed changes can be seen in Figure 1. As part of the changes, the existing taxi zone 
and loading zone are retained, with existing signage to be replaced. Two centre-road parks 
(including one disabled car space) and two on-street parks are affected. No changes are 
proposed to the current parking time limits for the centre road parking.  
 
The disabled car park is proposed to become a parallel kerbside park on the southern side of 
Church Street. The park will be marked as per AS2890.5-1993, Clause 4.5.2 with one 
accessible pram ramp and appropriate signage installed (see Figure 2 below). In addition, two 
2.5 metre wide centre road parks can be gained further east, where there is currently a 
5.5 metre gap provided for vehicle turn movements. The existing ‘Keep Left’ sign will be 
removed. Therefore there is a net loss of one park, which is considered acceptable based on 
counts of available parks undertaken by Council staff (Table 1). 
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Date Time Number of Free Parks 

Monday 11 March 2019 10.45 am 13 

Monday 25 March 2019 11.15 am 15 

 
12.34 pm 19 

Tuesday 26 March 2019 11.56 am 7 

Thursday 11 April, 2019 1.50 pm 6 

 
2.40 pm 12 

Table 1 – Parking Inventory Church Street 
 
It should also be noted that one street tree needs to be removed, with approval for removal 
obtained at the Street Tree Advisory Committee meeting held on 7 May 2019. 
 
During community consultation for the toilet, a suggestion was made by the owner of Church 
Street Café to incorporate one, fifteen minute, timed park at the eastern end of the cul-de-
sac to allow for customers to park and order a take away coffee/pick up lunch from a nearby 
takeaway restaurant. Whilst not included with this Plan, it is something the committee could 
consider for inclusion. 
 
It is therefore recommended that Council approve the proposed changes to parking in Church 
Street Dubbo to facilitate the construction of an accessible amenities block. 
 

 
Figure 1 – Proposed Changes to On Street Parking – Church Street  
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Figure 2 – AS2890.5- 1993, Clause 4.5.2 (note – only one ramp shall be installed) 
 

 
Figure 3 – Accessible Amenities block 
 
SUMMARY 
 
Council has received grant funding from the Federal Government to install an accessible 
amenities block in Church Street Dubbo. To allow the facility to be installed changes are 
required to the road and parking environment with four car parking spaces being impacted. 
 
The kerb and gutter needs to be shifted approximately 5 metres east. The disabled car park is 
relocated to the south side of Church Street, as a kerb side parallel park. The ‘Loading Zone’ 
and ‘Taxi Zone’ are retained in a new location, however conditions do not change. 
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REPORT: Dubbo Regional Sports Council 
Playing Field Improvement Fund - Dubbo 
and District Football Association and 
Dubbo Touch Association 

AUTHOR: Recreation Coordinator 
REPORT DATE: 17 May 2019 
TRIM REFERENCE: ID19/602         

 
EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 
 
The Dubbo Regional Sports Council Playing Field Improvement Fund is administered by the 
Dubbo Regional Sports Council. Twenty five percent (25%) of the sporting organisation fees 
collected by Council, are contributed to the Playing Field Improvement Fund which is held in 
a Restricted Asset account. As of 30 April 2019 $89,291 remains in the Playing Field 
Improvement Fund Restricted Asset.   
 
An application for $9,484 from the Playing Field Improvement Fund has been submitted by 
the Dubbo and District Football Association to assist with the purchase and installation of a 
black barrier fence on the eastern side of Lady Cutler Oval. The Dubbo and District Football 
Association have indicated they will contribute $9,484 of their own funds towards the 
project.    
 
Furthermore an application for $20,000 from the Playing Field Improvement Fund has been 
submitted by the Dubbo Touch Association to assist with the purchase and installation of 
sports lighting at John McGrath Oval. The Dubbo Touch Association have indicated they will 
contribute $234,000 of their own funds towards the project and the club is applying for 
$120,000 in grant funding to progress the $374,000 project.  
 
The Dubbo Regional Sports Council Management Committee met on 7 May 2019 where the 
applications from Dubbo and District Football Association and Dubbo Touch Association for 
the Playing Field Improvement Fund were tabled. The Dubbo Regional Sports Council 
Management Committee endorsed the Dubbo and District Football Association application 
for $9,484 and the Dubbo Touch Association application for $20,000.    
 
It is recommended that the Dubbo Regional Sports Council Playing Field Improvement Fund 
applications from Dubbo and District Football Association and Dubbo Touch Association as 
endorsed by the Dubbo Regional Sports Council Management committee be adopted by 
Council.  
 
Furthermore, it is recommended the Dubbo and District Football Association and Dubbo 
Touch Association be notified of the outcome and liaise with the Sporting Asset Coordinator 
regarding the project completion.  
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FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS 
 
The 9.07 Recreation Planning and Programs – Playing Field Improvement Fund will be 
reduced by $29,484. 
 
POLICY IMPLICATIONS 
 
There are no policy implications arising from this report. 
 
 

RECOMMENDATION 
 
1. That the report from the Recreation Coordinator dated 17 May 2019 be noted. 
2. That the Dubbo and District Football Association, Dubbo Regional Sports Council 

Playing Field Improvement Fund application for $9,484 be approved and the 
Association be formally notified of the outcome of their application. 

3. That the Dubbo Touch Association, Dubbo Regional Sports Council Playing Field 
Improvement Fund application for $20,000 be approved and the Association be 
formally notified of the outcome of their application.  

4. That the Sporting Asset Coordinator work with the Dubbo and District Football 
Association and the Dubbo Touch Association in regard to project completion. 

 

Tracey Whillock 
Recreation Coordinator  
 

  



INFRASTRUCTURE, COMMUNITY AND RECREATION COMMITTEE 
11 JUNE 2019 ICRC19/36 
 

INFRASTRUCTURE, COMMUNITY AND RECREATION COMMITTEE 
 Page 23 

 
BACKGROUND 
 
The Dubbo Regional Sports Council Playing Field Improvement Fund is administered by the 
Dubbo Regional Sports Council. Twenty five percent (25%) of the sporting organisation fees 
collected by Council, are contributed to the Playing Field Improvement Fund which is held in a 
Restricted Asset account. As of 30 April 2019 $89,291 remains in the Playing Field 
Improvement Fund Restricted Asset.   
 
REPORT 
 
Dubbo Regional Sports Council received a Playing Field Improvement Fund application from 
Dubbo and District Football Association and Dubbo Touch Association.  
 
Dubbo and District Football Association submitted a Playing Field Improvement Fund 
application to purchase and install a black barrier fence on the eastern side of Lady Cutler 
Oval to act as a check point for players entering the carriage way to retrieve balls as well as to 
reduce the number of balls entering the carriage way. 
 
Dubbo and District Football Association have indicated they will contribute $9,484 of their 
own funds. The Dubbo and District Football Association have requested $9,484 from the 
Dubbo Regional Sports Council Playing Field Improvement Fund to contribute to this project. 
 
Dubbo Touch Association submitted a Playing Field Improvement Fund application to 
purchase and install sports lights at John McGrath Oval. Currently there is no sports lighting 
on John McGrath Oval. 
 
Dubbo Touch Association have indicated they will contribute $234,000 of their own funds and 
are applying for $120,000 grant funding to progress the project. The Dubbo Touch Association 
have requested $20,000 from the Dubbo Regional Sports Council Playing Field Improvement 
Fund to contribute to this project.  
 
The Dubbo Regional Sports Council Management Committee met on 7 May 2019 where the 
applications for funds through the Playing Field Improvement Fund were tabled. The Dubbo 
Regional Sports Council Management Committee determine that the applications had merit 
and met the criteria.  
 
The Committee endorsed the Dubbo Regional Sports Council Playing Field Improvement Fund 
application by the Dubbo and District Football Association for $9,484 for the purchase and 
installation of a black barrier fence at Lady Cutler Oval.  
 
Furthermore the Committee also endorsed the Dubbo Regional Sports Council Playing Field 
Improvement Fund application by the Dubbo Touch Association for $20,000 to purchase and 
install sports lighting at John McGrath Oval.  
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SUMMARY 
 
With the Dubbo Regional Sports Council Management Committee endorsing the Playing Field 
Improvement Fund Applications received from the Dubbo and District Football Association 
and the Dubbo Touch Association, it is recommended that the applications be adopted by 
Council.  It is also recommended that the Dubbo and District Football Association and the 
Dubbo Touch Association be notified of the outcome and the Sporting Asset Coordinator 
work with the sporting organisations to complete the projects.   
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REPORT: Feasibility Study for a Music 
Bowl and Associated Structures within Sir 
Roden Cutler Park 

AUTHOR: Horticulture and Landcare Asset 
Coordinator 

REPORT DATE: 31 May 2019 
TRIM REFERENCE: ID19/705         

 
EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 
 
Dubbo Regional Council, over a number of years, have received several requests 
predominately from the Sir Roden Cutler Entertainment and Events Development Committee 
requesting Council to consider the installation of a Music Bowl within Sir Roden Cutler Park, 
in an effort to attract large music events to Dubbo. 
 
Council, as part of its Annual Operating Delivery Plan, included an objective for the 
Recreation and Open Space function to undertake a feasibility study of the installation of a 
Music Bowl and associated structures within Sir Roden Cutler Park. 
 
Council engaged Western Research Institute (WRI) to provide Council with a Benefit Cost 
Analysis with relevant information provided by Dubbo and Wagga Regional Councils and 
informational data from Tourism Research Australia (TRA). 
 
The BCA identified that a Music Bowl in an effort to attract large music events to Dubbo, is 
deemed to not be considered an efficient use of funds. 
 
It was noted and identified throughout the report and from discussions with Wagga Wagga 
City Council (WWCC), that current trends of Music Bowls demonstrate a large reduction in 
the visitation over a short period of time. A hypothesis behind the declining use provided by 
WWCC were problems with weather and the organisers of large music events preferring to 
host their events in the CBD. 
 
FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS 
 
An estimated total capital expansion cost of $16,998,486 (inc GST) was identified for the 
initial construction of the Music Bowl and supporting infrastructure.  No funds are currently 
identified in the forward budget and would require support from non-rate based revenue. 
 
An annual estimated operating expense of $10,000 (inc GST) would be required to be 
identifiable within the Community and Recreational and Operational Budget.  This amount 
excludes any direct or indirect administration and event management costs. 
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POLICY IMPLICATIONS 
 
The Dubbo Regional Council Fees and Charges would require the inclusion of the music bowl 
if it was to proceed with an estimated minimum hire rate of $1,000 per day with extra 
requirements charged at actual costs to the user group.  
 
 

RECOMMENDATION 
 
1. That the report from the Horticulture and Landcare Asset Coordinator dated 31 May 

2019 be noted. 
2.  That Council formally advises the Sir Roden Cutler Entertainment and Events 

Development Committee of the findings of the report, and that no further 
consideration will be given to the construction of a Music Bowl at Sir Roden Cutler 
Park. 

3.  That Council investigate and consider alternative locations within close proximity of 
the Central Business District for a music bowl precinct to attract large music and 
cultural events.   

 
 

Ben Pilon 
Horticulture and Landcare Asset Coordinator  
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BACKGROUND 
 
Within Dubbo Regional Council’s Community Strategic Plan and its Delivery and Operation 
Plan it is identified that a feasibility study for the development of a music bowl at Sir Roden 
Cutler Park is required to be undertaken. The hierarchy of this requirement is shown below: 
 
Strategic 
5 - Liveability  
5.5. - The community has the opportunity to participate in a diverse range of lifestyle, 
sporting and passive recreational pursuits. 
 
5.5.2 - Quality passive and active open space is located to maximise access and use by the 
community 
 
Action: 5.5.2.16 - The feasibility of a music bowl and associated structures at Sir Roden Cutler 
Park is examined 
 
REPORT 
 
As part of the Delivery Plan for the Recreational and Open Space function, Council was 
required to examine the feasibility of the construction of a Music Bowl and associated 
structures within Sir Roden Cutler Park.  This reporting requirement was identified following 
approaches made by community groups, most notably from the Sir Roden Cutler 
Entertainment and Events Development Committee, in an effort to attract large music events 
to the City. 
 
To provide an independent assessment of the development of a music bowl at the Sir Roden 
Cutler Park site Council engaged the services of the Western Research Institute (WRI).  To 
develop the report, Council provided WRI with an estimates of the construction costs and 
designs that included: 
 

 the construction of a stage and entertainment precinct,  

 two carparks,  

 two access roads,  

 amenity building and 

 Infrastructure and landscaping works. 
 
These cost estimates were derived from recent Quantitative Surveyor figures (including the 
cost of developing an entertainment precinct along the eastern side of the Macquarie River), 
and recent actual carpark construction costs (at both Victoria Park and Elizabeth Park). 
 
A geotechnical report for Sir Roden Cutler Park was also provided due to the known presence 
of bedrock material (sandstone) in the immediate area and a 20% contingency for additional 
excavation costs were allowed for as a result of the shallow sandstone.  It should also be 
noted that it is unlikely that Roads and Maritime Services would allow a second access/egress 
point off the Newell Highway due to concerns surrounding congestion and site lines. 
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The resultant total estimated capital cost of developing the Music Bowl and supportive 
infrastructure was estimated at $16,998,486 (inc. GST). 
 
Council also researched and provided a list of events (music and cultural events) that could be 
targeted to be held at the Music Bowl annually with accompanying expected attendance, 
visitation and expenditure rates. Further information was sourced from Wagga Wagga City 
Council, who have a similar sized music bowl located well away from their Central Business 
District, at the Wagga Wagga Botanic Gardens, as well as data from Tourism Research 
Australia (TRA).  
 
Following a review of the provided information and adoption of a conservative approach in 
regards to likely declining visitation rates over a period of time*, a break-even analysis was 
conducted with figures based on an initial estimated annual attendance of 95,000 with an 
estimated construction period of 2 years with the annual Operating expenditure commencing 
year 3 of the 20 year period.  
 
*Advice from Wagga Wagga City Council indicated that when their Music Bowl was originally 
constructed it was well utilised, however currently only a single large event per year is now 
held with an estimated attendance of 8,000 patrons.  Reasons given for this decline were 
problems with the weather and organisers preferred to host events in the CBD. 
 
Table 1 below outlines the modelling assumptions and relevant dates used for the study: 
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A summary of benefits and cost for the Music Bowl and the results of the BCA are below: 
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Key findings of the BCA are as follows; 
 
With a 7% discount rate, the Dubbo music bowl project has a Net Present Value (NPV) of -
$6,818,548 and a Benefit Cost Ratio (BCR) of 0.56. Projects must reach a BCR of at least 1.0 to 
be considered an efficient use of funds. 
 
The project BCR remains unfavourable at a 10% discount rate at 0.45 and a 4% discount rate 
at 0.72. 
 
Although cumulative benefits are nominally higher than cumulative costs, the NPV remains 
negative since most benefits of the project occur over a long period of time and most of the 
costs occur immediately and presently. As such, project benefits have been more heavily 
discounted than project costs. 
 
A break-even model was developed to assess what attendance would be needed to achieve 
an NPV of $0 and a BCR of 1.0. It was determined that, assuming a 7% discount rate, the 
music bowl would need to achieve a yearly attendance of 95,537 every year from project 
years 3 to 20 with no drop off in attendance. 
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SUMMARY 
 
On the basis of the Sir Roden Cutler Park Music Bowl Benefit Cost Analysis results the Benefit 
Cost Ration with a 7% discount rate of 0.56 this project is shown to be an inefficient use of 
Council funds.   
 
This report shall recommend that Council does not pursue the development of the Music 
Bowl at the Sir Roden Cutler Park and considers other sites close to the Central Business 
District that can make use of existing infrastructure links and facilities that will significantly 
reduce the capital costs of such a facility and improve the Benefit Cost Ratio. 
 
 
 
 

Appendices: 
1⇩  Western Research Institute - Music Bowl Benefit Cost Analysis Report   
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